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JOURNAL OF CITY COMMISSION WORK SESSION 

December 1, 2020 

 

City Commission Work Session                                                                    Mayor Kelly presiding 

Civic Center, Gibson Room 212                                                           

 

CALL TO ORDER: 5:30 p.m. 

 

Due to the COVID-19 health concerns, the format of the City Commission Work Session was 

held in a virtual video-conferencing environment.   

 

ROLL CALL/STAFF INTRODUCTIONS:  City Commission members participated 

electronically via Zoom Webinar: Bob Kelly, Tracy Houck, Mary Sheehy Moe, Owen Robinson 

and Rick Tryon.  City Staff participating electronically were:  City Manager Greg Doyon, 

Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson, and Public Works Director Paul Skubinna. 

 

Present were City Attorney Sara Sexe and City Clerk Lisa Kunz. 

 

To honor the Right of Participation and the Right to Know (Article II, Sections 8 and 9 of the 

Montana Constitution), modifications have also been made for public participation as follows: 

 

• Attend in person. The City will be following the current Governor’s Directives and the 

Public Health Officer Orders regarding public meetings conducted by, staffed by or 

held in the facilities of the City. Masks will be required, social distancing will be enforced, 

and the total number of persons in the meeting room will be limited to a maximum of 25.  

Public following these directives may view and participate in the meeting from the Gibson 

Room. Please refrain from attending in person if you are not feeling well.  

• Provide public comments via email.  Comments may be sent via email before 12:00 PM on 

Tuesday, December 1, 2020: commission@greatfallsmt.net.   

• Electronically.  Register via the link on the meeting’s agenda to attend the virtual Zoom 

Webinar or to participate by phone. 

• The agenda packet material is available on the City’s website: 

https://greatfallsmt.net/meetings. The Public may view and listen to the meeting on cable 

channel 190 or online at https://greatfallsmt.net/livestream.  

 

PUBLIC COMMENT  
 

None. 

 

1. ANNUAL AIRPORT BOARD UPDATE 

 

Airport Director John Faulkner introduced Airport Authority Board of Directors Vince Bakke, 

Deb Evans, Casey Lalonde, Todd Timboe, and Richard Gibbs.  Airport Director Faulkner 

reviewed and discussed the attached PowerPoint slides covering: 

 Objective:  Passenger Recovery and Growth   

 Situation:  Boardings dropped 95% in April; Activity has now recovered to 50% 

 Pre-Covid Boardings grew 20% in 20 years with only 2% population growth same period 

 Pre-Covid GTF was at time high in daily non-Allegiant Passengers 
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 Challenge:  Grow where there is no growth; Population stagnation = headwinds for new 

    flights 

 Economic growth in air service region; Cascade has lowest and slowest income growth 

 Tourism growth from new routes is vital; Recruiting new visitors must offset stagnant 

    local growth 

 United was at record levels in 2019; Chicago boarded over 8,000 passengers in 2019 & 

    2019 

 Covid has accelerated instability of small markets; Why we  must urgently grow out of 

    the 50-seater 

 Air service growth is expensive; Other regional communities are spending millions 

 Partnering for air service, now more than ever; Airports are prohibited from directly  

    incentivizing airlines 

 Montana is a community of interest with airlines; Chamber has a very small incentive  

    pool 

 Great Falls to host North American Airline Industry in 2021; Brining the airlines to our  

    community 

 Objective:  revenue diversification 

 Pre-Covid 9 out of past 10 years were record performances; FY2020 revenue declined  

   10% 

 Non-traditional sources provide revenue growth; Often more durable in economic  

    downturns than passenger revenue.  

 

Airports are a cost recovery business with airlines picking up the residual.  Development allows 

the Airport Authority to maintain low rates and prevent rate shocks during industry downturns. 

 

Airport Director Faulkner reported that next on the horizon is pursuing an Airport Light 

Industrial Park.  Last week the Airport Authority Board authorized him to begin negotiating a 

joint venture contract with Dick Anderson.  As ecommerce expands in Montana, air cargo, 

trucking and fulfillment needs to expand.  As logistics expands, local small manufacturers can 

reach new markets.  This project provides space for small industry and logistics providers to 

collocate.  The site for this opportunity is 163 acres owned by the Airport Authority between I-

15 and the Airport.  Logistics-based developments are being pursued in the parcels nearest I-15.   

At this time there is a locally-owned business that would like to acquire a unit.  The plan is for 

the Airport to build two additional units, and Dick Anderson may decide to build some additional 

units that would be marketed for sale.  The Airport Authority has submitted a Tax Increment 

Financing (TIF) application for the development, and the next step is to prepare a Development 

Agreement.   

 

Phase I is development of small to medium sized mixed-use spaces to be owned by local 

businesses.  He expects these spaces to be popular with companies that need a flexible space for 

construction, fabrication, final assembly, logistics and internet fulfillment related businesses due 

to proximity to both air cargo and interstate infrastructure.  Phase II will consist of development 

of logistics and distribution space. 

 

Mayor Kelly inquired about the status of the Love’s Travel Stop development.   
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Airport Director Faulkner responded that storm water became an issue.  The site is adjacent to 

the Montana Department of Transportation (MDT) right-of-way.  The right-of-way is an 

extremely steep hillside.  Love’s storm water plan was to transit the water down the hillside 

when the pond reached overflow capacity.  MDT is concerned about erosion damage and having 

a pipe on their property.  Over the past three months MDT has been working on a solution such 

as a lease or agreement or some type of mechanism to allow some type of storm water 

improvement across their property.  It is his understanding that MDT is close to coming back 

with an agreement for Love’s signature that will allow them to be in a position for a permit.  His 

best estimate is that construction would begin in early 2021. 

 

Commissioner Robinson expressed appreciation to Airport Director Faulkner for his good work. 

 

Commissioner Moe inquired what the Airport Board sees as the biggest challenges in the 

upcoming year. 

 

Board of Director Vince Bakke responded that tourism is a huge issue.  The Airport Authority 

needs to figure out a way to bring in more travelers to Great Falls because the business 

community is not going to travel as much when they can do Zoom meetings on a regular basis.  

United has picked up cargo projects internationally and domestically.  Having facilities available 

for Amazon and UPS to expand into locations close to the Airport where they can bring the 

cargo in, disperse it around and then move it out to the local, smaller communities would 

potentially bring in a lot more resources.  United is flying only about 25% of the passengers.  It 

has a long way to go to get up to the passenger levels in 2019.  He thinks focusing on tourism is 

one good thing.  Also, the Airport Board used CARES Act funds to reduce a lot of debt at the 

Airport and thus has been able to reduce the costs of the airlines to come into the Airport.  Great 

Falls is one of the cheapest Airports for the airlines to fly into in Montana, which could be 

helpful in keeping those airlines and potentially getting them to expand and to bring in some 

larger airplanes. 

 

Commissioner Moe inquired of Board of Director Todd Timboe why he wanted to be 

reappointed to the Board and what he brings to the mix. 

 

Board of Director Todd Timboe responded that if there were other interested volunteers in the 

community he would step aside.  He is willing to serve and has historical perspective.  He is a 

CPA and from a financial standpoint brings that specific representation to the Board.   

 

Commissioner Houck commented that she is excited to hear the prospect of the Airport bringing 

on new tenants.  She inquired about Covid impacts to current Airport tenants. 

 

Airport Director Faulkner responded that a number of tenants, rental cars in particular, were 

impacted.  The Airport Authority did suspend some rents for tenants for a three-month period to 

help them with immediate cash flow issues.  By paying off debt as previously mentioned, they 

were able to lower rates between 25% - 33% to the end users. 

 

2. WASTE WATER TRETMENT CONTRACT REVIEW 

 

Public Works Director Paul Skubinna reported that Wayne Lovelis, Water Plant Manager, will 

be overseeing this contract.  He introduced Veolia representatives:  Melissa Sandvold, Dana 



12/1/2020 

Audet, and Rodney Lance.  Appreciation was expressed to Dana Audet for his 40+ years of 

service.  Director Skubinna reviewed and discussed the attached PowerPoint slides covering: 

 

 Wastewater Treatment Plant O&M Contract Renewal 

 Part 1 – Introduction  

 Wastewater Treatment Plant overview 

 Process Overview  

 Contract history 

 Incentive Target Price model 

 Negotiations are on-going, more to come  

 

Also included for Commission review was a Wastewater Treatment Plant Operation and 

Maintenance Contract Renewal Fact Sheet, and red-lined negotiated Agreement for Operating 

and Maintenance of Wastewater Treatment Plant. 

 

Mayor Kelly encouraged Commissioners to tour the plant if they have not done so already.  He 

inquired the length of the contract. 

 

Director Skubinna responded they are negotiating a period between five and 10 years. 

 

Due to the shortness of time, Commissioner Robinson suggested a special work session to 

continue this topic since the Maclean presentation is scheduled for the next work session. 

 

Commissioner Tryon inquired who was on the negotiating team for this contract. 

 

Director Skubinna responded himself, Wayne Lovelis, and City Attorney Sara Sexe, in 

consultation with City Manager Greg Doyon and Deputy City Manager Chuck Anderson. 

 

DISCUSSION OF POTENTIAL UPCOMING WORK SESSION TOPICS 

 

City Manager Greg Doyon commented that he will be in contact with Commission members 

about availability so that Director Skubinna can work through the rest of the contract information 

before it goes on an agenda for Commission action.  If that doesn’t work out, he will see what 

other options are available without pushing the Maclean discussion back that is scheduled for 

December 15th.  The January 5, 2021, work session will consist of revised TIF allowances, and 

on January 19th a Neighborhood Council 7 update and a review of the City’s fiscal position.   

 

Mayor Kelly commented that he would like a discussion regarding off-street parking on a future 

work session.  Commissioner Tryon requested an update on the aquatics facility. 

 

                                           

 ADJOURN 

 

There being no further discussion, Mayor Kelly adjourned the informal work session of 

December 1, 2020 at 6:53p.m. 
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